	MINUTES OF NAWRA MEETING HELD ON 

FRIDAY 2ND DECEMBER IN CAMDEN
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DWP Civil Partnerships 




Apologies:
Lynn Brookes (Aspire Housing), Terry Patterson (Manchester City Council), Vera Baxter (Scottish Borders), Larraine Harris (Reading CAB), Carol O’Byrne (Cardiff Council), Shaun Kelly (Leeds Council), Keith Thompson (Northumberland Care Trust), Maurice Serrell, Linda Thomas (NDCS), Matthew Sigsworth (Darlington Borough Council), Linda Cameron (DICE Shop Mobility), Jim McKenny (Kirklees Council)

Welcome:

Sheila Alcock – Head of Welfare Rights, Camden Council

Councillor Theo Blackwell – Deputy Leader and Executive Member for Equalities, Regeneration and Social Inclusion

Minutes of the last meeting:

Information Exchange, Page 3: Commissioner Appeal, student loans income regulation should read HB 66A IS.
Speakers:

Greg Chammings – DWP 

Incapacity Benefit Reform

Presentation attached
Lorna Reith – Director, Disability Alliance 

Questions and comments relating to the presentations:

Nel Coles (Swansea Welfare Rights)

Concerned that there is a danger in creating a stronger link between health provision and benefit entitlement.  There is a risk of prioritising people of working age and using health provision as a ‘stick’ to get them to comply with back-to-work plans.  Access to healthcare should be according to need.

Maureen Arthur (Camden Tribunal Unit)

Voiced concern that DWP advisors are not able to interpret EMP reports accurately in order to come to the right decision on entitlement to IB. 

Greg asserted that advisors do not make decisions on claimants health.  The DWP are working to make medical reports more descriptive.   

Robbie Spence (Essex County Council)

Asked whether the Pathways to Work pilot will be extended.

Greg pointed out that the Pathways to Work scheme has no more money.  It can be rolled out to a third of all claimants, but that depends on the Treasury.  

Patrick Hill (Bolton Welfare Rights)

Many ex-miners have been claiming IB for years.  The area has been let down.  

Greg acknowledged that job creation in depressed areas hasn’t been successful.  Bad health is not the only barrier to work.  Early intervention was needed.  The Pathways scheme aims to do this. 

Steering Group Report:

Alan Markey summarised the following points:

· The Steering Group has been working on the organisation of NAWRA itself.  Now that the profile of the organisation has been raised nationally, it is felt that the time has come to formalise membership with a written constitution.  A consultation will be put out in January/ February for approval at the NAWRA meeting in March.  The meeting in March will also serve as the AGM and there will be an election for members of the Steering Group (to become a Committee).  The Steering Group is currently made up of reps from each region of the country.  There are some vacancies already.  Contact Alan to nominate yourself or someone else as a candidate.  

· Future Meetings

NAWRA will meet on the following dates in 2006:

· Friday 10th March – Nottingham

· Friday 2nd June – Durham

· Friday 8th September – Wrexham

· Friday 1st December – Glasgow (to be confirmed) 

· NAWRA will be putting together a response to the Green Paper.  Please send contributions to local reps or Alan.

· Andy Platt described a research project that is being undertaken on behalf of NAWRA at the University of Manchester Business School.  It is a literature review on the benefits of welfare rights advice.  It will be completed in March 2006.  

Alan thanked Sarah Campbell, outgoing NAWRA Secretary, and welcomed Kelly Smith who has taken over the role.  

Information Exchange:

Nick Ruff (Kirklees)

Has been working on an equal pay issue and is approaching a settlement with the Council for compensation.  Will this be taken into account for Tax Credit purposes?  

Andy Platt offered to take the issue to the Tax Credit Consultation Group.

Robbie Spence (Essex County Council)
Has come across cases where Supporting People money is affecting entitlement to Housing Benefit when a person is living in sheltered accommodation.  There was a promise that people would not be worse off, but in certain cases it could lead to eviction.  

Neil Bateman pointed out that financial restrictions on Supporting People have an impact.  This could be put into the Housing Benefit Bill and have negative implications for tenants in supported housing.  

Charlotte Argyle (Macmillan Cancer Relief)

Macmillan have launched the Better Deal campaign in order to highlight the financial impacts of living with cancer.  In particular, they are campaigning for better access to benefits and help with the extra costs associated with cancer (such as travel to hospital).  Further information is on their website www.macmillan.org.uk/abetterdeal
Macmillan is currently carrying out a survey of cancer patients.  Anybody working with a cancer patient is encouraged to contact Macmillan.

Andy Platt (Nottingham City Council)

Is in the process of setting up a local network.  Anybody with experience of setting up a constitution please contact Andy (andy.platt@nottinghamcity.gov.uk)

Patrick Hill (Bolton Welfare Rights)

Rightsnet and the NAWRA info exchange is often very technical.  Please don’t be intimidated and ask some more straightforward questions sometimes!

Paula Twigg (Child Poverty Action Group)

Paula reminded members of CPAG’s Tax Credits Monitoring Network and encouraged them to join if haven’t yet done so.  There are currently 60 advisors who are members.  Lots of members are needed so that the information they provide can inform CPAG’s policy work and be raised in the meetings with officials in order to push for improvements to the system.  Please join at www.cpag.org.uk, and complete a questionnaire on overpayments.  
At present there is no right of appeal against decisions to recover overpayments, but lobby your MP to support the Early Day Motion (EDM 485) for the right of appeal and the Early Day Motion on an amnesty on recovery of overpayments (EDM 546).  

Theresa Rowe (Hounslow Welfare Benefits and Money Advice Unit)

The Treasury sub-committee are inviting responses about Tax Credits. 

CPAG will be submitting evidence to the Treasury sub-committee.

 
Rick Abbas (Denbighshire County Council)

Since the change from ‘indefinite leave to remain’ to ‘leave to remain for five years’ refugees are to be given a loan rather than backdated Income Support.  This may be to do with refugee status rather than leave to remain 
Alan Markey (SSU CitA) 
Disability reduction on Council Tax.  No legislation that restricts backdating to one year.  However, a number of local authorities state that they are under no obligation to backdate beyond one year . 

Feedback from workshops and workshop resources: 

Presentations attached 

1. The work of the Independent Case Examiner (ICE) & Parliamentary Health Services Ombudsman 
ICE and Parliamentary Health Services Ombudsman gave details of the work they do.  ICE gave details of the DWP prototype.  They will be extending their remit beyond CSA to other DWP complaints.  


2. Job Centre Plus

Discussion about the centralisation of JC+ and the work of contact centres and processing offices.  There were suggestions on how to make the system work better, especially for people who are unable to use the telephone.  Information will be circulated at a later date to update on the issues that were raised during the workshops.  

3. The Civil Partnership Act

There is new guidance which the DWP will use to decide whether people are living in civil partnerships.  Neil Bateman is requesting the guidance.  The emphasis is on the reason why people are living together.  This makes Civil Partnership different to marriage because the people involved do not have to be partners if they are sharing resources.  Test cases on this are expected.

There may be cases of overpayment if people do not disclose that they are in a same-sex relationship.  DWP promise to be flexible when looking at the reasons for non-disclosure.  The Inland Revenue are likely to take a much harder line on the issue of Tax Credits.  Hounslow Council have a leaflet on benefits and tax credits for same-sex couples.  

4. Children’s Centres

Camden Council gave a presentation on their work with other agencies such as Sure Start.

AOB

Baljinder Bajwa (Sandwell MBC.Welfare Rights Unit)

Reported on a recent test case -  Commissioners Decision on mental and physical causes.  CDLA 287 2004 and CDLA 2899 2004. 
Thank you to Sheila Alcock, Councillor Theo Blackwell, Greg Chammings, Lorna Reith and Camden Council
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